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AMENDED  
MEETING NOTICE AND AGENDA 

Date and Time of Meeting: Thursday, February 4, 2021, 9:00 a.m. 
Unless and until the Governor of Nevada issues a Directive or Order requiring a physical 
location to be designated for meetings of public bodies where members of the public are 

permitted to attend and participate, no members of the public will be allowed in the Washoe 
County auditoriums due to concerns for public safety resulting from the COVID-19 

emergency and pursuant to the Governor’s Declaration of Emergency Directive 006 Section 
1, which suspends the requirement in NRS 241.023 (1)(b)that there be a physical location 

designated for meetings of public bodies where members of the public are permitted to 
attend and participate.  

This meeting will be held by teleconference only. 
Please attend this meeting via the link listed below or via phone. 

(Please be sure to keep your devices on mute and do not place the meeting on hold) 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83029507756?pwd=YjlhRVM4NzQ4bmFrUzlvMDQvVGFnQT09 

Meeting ID: 830 2950 7756 
Passcode: 942726 

 
1. *Roll Call and Determination of Quorum 
2. *Public Comment 

Limited to three (3) minutes per person.  No action may be taken. 
As required by the Governor’s Declaration of Emergency Directive 006 Section 2, members of the 

public may submit public comment by teleconference by logging into the ZOOM webinar by 
accessing the link noted above. NOTE: This option will require a computer with audio and video 

capabilities. Additionally, public comment can be submitted via email to dspinola@washoecounty.us 
or by leaving a voice message at: (775) 326-6049. Voice messages received will be transcribed for 

entry into the record and delivery to the Board members prior to the meeting. The County will make 
reasonable efforts to include all comments received for public comment by email and voicemail in the 

record. Please try to provide comments by 4:00 p.m. on February 3, 2021. 
3. Consent Items (For Possible Action) 

Matters which the Emergency Medical Services Advisory Board may consider in one 
motion.  Any exceptions to the Consent Agenda must be stated prior to approval. 
A. Approval of Draft Minutes 

August 6, 2020  

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83029507756?pwd=YjlhRVM4NzQ4bmFrUzlvMDQvVGFnQT09


February 4, 2021 Emergency Medical Services Advisory Board Notice of Meeting and Agenda  
Page 2 of 3 

 

B. Ratification of Unanimous Vote in Favor of Item #6 from August 6, 2020 EMSAB 
Meeting, Approval of the EMS Oversight Program FY20 Mid-Year Data Report 

4. Discussion and Possible Election of: 
A. EMS Advisory Committee Chair (For Possible Action) 
B. EMS Advisory Committee Vice Chair (For Possible Action) 

5. *Program and Performance Data Updates, Andrea Esp 
Program Updates – Member activities, Data Performance Reports, Mass Gatherings 

6. *City of Reno and REMSA CAD-to-CAD Implementation Project Update, Adam Heinz 
with written comments from Rishma Khimji  
Progress Updates- Functionality acceptance demo completed, next steps. 

7. *REMSA Update, Adam Heinz 
Program Updates – Update to the tiered response changes implemented on August 13 as a 
result of the COVID-19 response.  

8. *Sparks Fire Department Updates, Chief Jim Reid 
Program Updates – Number of EMS calls for 2020, seeking approval from Sparks City 
Council for additional engine to be paramedic on February 9, 2021. 

9. *Truckee Meadows Fire and Rescue Updates, Chief Joe Kammann 
Program Updates – COVID-19 status, mutual aid responses to REMSA. 

10. Board Requests from August 6, 2020: 
A. *Briefing on operational administrative analysis of the Reno Fire Department 

conducted by the Center for Public Safety Management with an Emphasis on EMS-
Related Items (Continued from August 6, 2020 meeting) 
Chief Dave Cochran 

11. *Board Comment 
Limited to announcements or issues for future agendas.  No action may be taken. 

12. *Public Comment 
Limited to three (3) minutes per person.  No action may be taken. 

As required by the Governor’s Declaration of Emergency Directive 006 Section 2, members of the 
public may submit public comment by teleconference by logging into the ZOOM webinar by 

accessing the link noted above. NOTE: This option will require a computer with audio and video 
capabilities. Additionally, public comment can be submitted via email to dspinola@washoecounty.us 

or by leaving a voice message at: (775) 326-6049. Voice messages received will be transcribed for 
entry into the record and delivery to the Board members prior to the meeting. The County will make 

reasonable efforts to include all comments received for public comment by email and voicemail in the 
record. Please try to provide comments by 4:00 p.m. on February 3, 2021. 

Adjournment 

 

 
 

Items on the agenda may be taken out of order, combined with other items, withdrawn from the agenda, moved to the agenda of 
a later meeting; or they may be voted on in a block. Items with a specific time designation will not be heard prior to the stated 
time, but may be heard later.  An item listed with asterisk (*) next to it is an item for which no action will be taken. 
The Emergency Medical Services Advisory Board meetings are accessible to the disabled.  Disabled members of the public who 
require special accommodations or assistance at the meeting are requested to notify Administrative Health Services at the Washoe 
County Health District, 1001 E. 9th St, Reno, NV 89512, or by calling 775.326-6049, at least 24 hours prior to the meeting. 
Time Limits:  Public comments are welcome during the Public Comment periods for all matters whether listed on the agenda or 
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not. All comments are limited to three (3) minutes per person. Additionally, public comment of three (3) minutes per person may 
be heard during individual action items on the agenda. Persons are invited to submit comments in writing on the agenda items 
and/or comment on that item at the Board meeting. Persons may not allocate unused time to other speakers. 

 

Response to Public Comments: The Emergency Medical Services Advisory Board can deliberate or take action only if a matter 
has been listed on an agenda properly posted prior to the meeting. During the public comment period, speakers may address 
matters listed or not listed on the published agenda. The Open Meeting Law does not expressly prohibit responses to public 
comments by the Emergency Medical Services Advisory Board. However, responses from the Board members to unlisted public 
comment topics could become deliberation on a matter without notice to the public. On the advice of legal counsel and to ensure 
the public has notice of all matters the Emergency Medical Services Advisory Board will consider, Board members may choose 
not to respond to public comments, except to correct factual inaccuracies, ask for Health District Staff action or to ask that a 
matter be listed on a future agenda. The Emergency Medical Services Advisory Board may do this either during the public 
comment item or during the following item: “Board Comments – Limited to Announcements or Issues for future Agendas.” 
 

Pursuant to NRS 241.020, Notice of this meeting was posted electronically at the following locations: 
 

Washoe County Health District Website www.washoecounty.us/health 
State of Nevada Website: https://notice.nv.gov 
 

 
Pursuant to the Declaration of Emergency Directive 006, NRS 241 (1)(b), the requirement to physically post agendas is hereby 
suspended. 
 
Supporting materials are also available at the Washoe County Health District Website www.washoecounty.us/health pursuant to 
the requirements of NRS 241.020.  Ms. Dawn Spinola, Administrative Secretary to the Emergency Medical Services Advisory 
Board, is the person designated by the Emergency Medical Services Advisory Board to respond to requests for supporting 
materials. Ms. Spinola is located at the Washoe County Health District and may be reached by telephone at (775) 326-6049 or by 
email at dspinola@washoecounty.us.   

http://www.washoecounty.us/health
https://notice.nv.gov/
http://www.washoecounty.us/health
mailto:dspinola@washoecounty.us
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MEETING MINUTES 
Date and Time of Meeting: Thursday, August 6, 2020, 9:00 a.m. 

The meeting was held via Zoom. 
1. *Roll Call and Determination of Quorum
Acting Chair Krutz called the meeting to order at 9:07 a.m.
The following members and staff were present:
Members present: Neil Krutz

Eric Brown 
Kevin Dick 
Joe Macaluso 
Dr. Andrew Michelson 

Members absent: None 
Ms. Spinola verified a quorum was present. 
Staff present: Dania Reid, Deputy District Attorney 

Andrea Esp, EMS/PHP Program Manager, Acting EPHP Director 
Vicky Olson, EMS Coordinator 
Anastasia Gunawan, EMS Statistician 
Dawn Spinola, Administrative Secretary, Recording Secretary 

______________________________________________________________________________ 
2. *Public Comment

Limited to three (3) minutes per person.  No action may be taken.
Acting Chair Krutz opened the public comment period.
Joe Kammann, Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District Division (TMFPD) Chief,

expressed concern with the policy and procedure changes that REMSA had developed and he 
requested that the Advisory Board recommend a delay in implementation of the changes until 
TMFPD had an opportunity to fully vet the operational impacts that it was going to have on their 
operations.   

Dennis Nolan, EMS Division Chief with the Reno Fire Department, stated that Chief Cochran 
had offered his apologies for not being able to be on the call, he had another meeting to attend.  
Mr. Nolan explained that he had been asked to read prepared statements (Exhibit A) into the 
record on behalf of the Reno Fire Department and a copy of the comments would be provided for 

ITEM 3A
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that purpose.  The following is the verbatim text: 
REMSA and its subcontractor RASI are the exclusive ambulance franchisee for 

Washoe County, as agreed to by the local governments of Washoe County, and the cities 
of Reno and Sparks in the Interlocal Agreement. To that end, REMSA is subservient to the 
municipalities, to which they are contracted to provide services to. 

REMSA recently informed the Washoe County District Board of Health (DBOH), of 
its intentions to unilaterally, change its response and staffing model as well as an 
unspecified number of EMD dispatch determinants.  It is the collective belief by the area’s 
three major fire departments that this could have a significant impact on both patient care 
as well as on fire department resources.  This is an unprecedented move by the franchisee 
as not only was there no attempt to communicate or cooperate with the other regional 
emergency medical service providers but, when asked to meet collectively with the fire 
departments representatives they emphatically refused the request.  Only after the fire 
department persistence did they agree to meet individually with fire department 
representatives, which resulted in the same response, paraphrased: “thanks for your input 
but we are still doing what we want to do”. 

REMSA has in a letter provided to the DBOH, implied that they are doing this in 
conformity with the Governor’s Declaration of Emergency #11 and federal Emergency 
Medical Services Crisis Standards of Care.  In review of these directives, we believe that 
REMSA’s actions, which they have already begun to initiate, do not meet the intent or 
thresholds therein required to implement such drastic modifications. In fact in the 
preamble/overview of the Crisis Standards of Care, the first item under General 
Considerations/Communications states” Changes to standards of care should be 
communicated to the public in a proactive, honest, transparent and accountable manner”.  
In fact, the actions taken by the franchisee are contradictory to each of these tenants.  
These recommendations were brought to the members of the DBOH without any 
forewarning and opposition to them was limited to the Public Comment part of the 
meeting.  In fact on face value, the proposed actions appear to violate both the Interlocal 
Agreement and the Franchise Agreement. 

The Reno Fire Department implores the EMS Advisory Board to request of the 
District Board of Health to notify REMSA to cease and desist with its plans to unilaterally 
alter or modify its current response model and or changing any EMD dispatch 
determinants until such a time as;   

• REMSA formally and collectively meets with all area Fire Departments to 
discuss their proposed changes and the impact they will have on patient care and fire 
department responses to medical emergencies.,  

• Further, we would request that the DBOH provide the EMS Oversight 
Committee the resources it needs to competently accomplish its purpose of overseeing the 
franchise.  This would include the ability to hire an independent auditor, if necessary, to 
review any assertion and or data provided by REMSA which otherwise implies the need to 
alter their response model or change any EMD determinant. 

• Additionally, the Reno Fire Department would formally request the District 
Attorney review the proposals made by REMSA and determine whether they violate any 
part of the Franchise Agreement.  
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The RFD requests that this issue be prioritized as an agenda item before the DBOH at 
their next regularly scheduled meeting and that public testimony be permitted in an open 
and transparent forum. 
Mr. Nolan stated they considered this to be of the utmost urgency.  There have already been 

several serious delays and no ambulance responses, as well as several of what we consider to be 
misprioritizations, which, if not corrected, will very well lead to a catastrophic outcome for one of 
our patients.   

Tom Dunn, VP of the Reno Firefighters Association and District Vice President of 
Professional Firefighters of Nevada, stated he would like to echo the comments from the two 
previous speakers.  He added that, according to the Federal Health Care Response Task Force 
EMS Pre-Hospital Team, EMS agencies should clearly identify indicators that will signal a shift 
in the level of care that is able to be provided and that will trigger changes to standards of care.  
Triggers should be established in conjunction with local and state EMS and public health 
agencies.  It is our opinion that those triggers were not established in conjunction with the Reno 
Fire Department and the other surrounding fire agencies.   

Mr. Dunn went on to say that along with that, standards of care should be adjusted up or down 
to match the circumstances at a given time consistent with pre-identified indicators and triggers.  
It was his agency’s opinion that REMSA’s attempts to manipulate the franchise agreement also 
violates the interlocal agreement in that it was not openly discussed, in public, with the fire 
service agencies.  He opined it was a violation of franchise agreement and the interlocal 
agreement and may call for a hearing before a public District Board of Health (DBOH) hearing.  
He noted that between 6:45 and 8:00 that morning there were at least four calls that REMSA was 
not available to provide ambulances for, that Reno Fire was on for extended periods of time.  
Reno Fire ended up transporting one patient under a mutual aid request from REMSA.   

Chief Jim Reid, with the City of Sparks Fire Department, stated he was not against changing 
the way the region was going to do things if they can be more efficient, but the items that were 
altered were not discussed with any of the other agencies prior to implementation.  He agreed with 
the previous two chiefs that they would like some discussion before they were moved upon.   

Acting Chair Krutz closed the public comment period. 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
3. Consent Items

A. Approval of Draft Minutes
February 6, 2020

Mr. Brown moved to approve the Consent agenda.  Mr. Dick seconded the motion, 
which passed unanimously. 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
4. *Prehospital Medical Advisory Committee (PMAC) Update

Dr. Andrew Michelson
Dr. Michelson said that only two major things had happened since January.  The first was

that PMAC had caught up on funding, and that funding comes from each of the facilities that 
receive emergency transports.  The second was the opening of Northern Nevada’s free-standing 
emergency department.  PMAC members were asked to give their impressions on what type of 
patients should be transported to that facility.  They agreed with Dr. Wilson, the Medical 
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Director of REMSA, to simply adopt the transport guidelines of those that are used in Las Vegas 
for some of their free-standing emergency departments (ED).  There was some talk by Northern 
Nevada having a desire to take strokes.  One main discussion point was that most of the agencies 
other than Northern felt that that it would be inappropriate to bring a potential TPA/stroke patient 
to a free-standing ED.   

Dr. Michelson opined one thing that should be discussed is the development of Reno getting 
a free-standing ED, and the open discussion that each of the transport agencies want to have with 
the physician that is staffing the ED at the time via tele if that is desired by the staffing position.  
But as it was the first free-standing ED for our community, he opined the region should take each 
step one at a time and not be taking patients there that are just going to be put right back in an 
ambulance to be transported again because of their initial acuity.  The ideal is that patients will 
be transported there and the vast majority of them would subsequently be discharged home.  
Therefore, the likelihood for admission after transport should be very low if they are going to go 
to the free-standing ED.   

Mr. Macaluso asked if there had been any discussion or comment on whether this free-
standing ED was subject to EMTALA. 

Dr. Michelson explained that his understanding was that it was, if it is operating under the 
coding and billing structure of the associated facility, which, to his understanding it is.  So yes, if 
a patient who has no coverage and no ability to pay was to walk in through their doors, then they 
would be responsible to see them.   

Dr. Michelson brought up another important talking point, which was psychiatric-based 
patients.  There was some hesitation about receiving psychiatric-based patients via medical 
transport, because indeed many of them are held for days, until they are either cleared or 
properly assessed or reach a sober state to be assessed.  But in his reviews of national examples 
and state documentation, if he was understanding the billing structure appropriately, they are 
responsible to operate under EMTALA and cannot refuse a transport unless the acuity of the 
transport is out of the guidelines for a free-standing ED.  And so indeed, there is several vital 
signs that must be met within a normal, stable condition to be in line with a patient who is 
unlikely to be an admission.  Based on that he commented to them, that it is unlikely for them to 
be overwhelmed by psychiatric illness because so many of them are very tachycardic due to 
intoxication or distress on their initial presentation.  But if they fall within the accepted 
guidelines and stable condition of assessment in the pre-hospital assessment, then they should 
not be able to refuse them.     
______________________________________________________________________________ 
5. *Program and Performance Data Updates 

Andrea Esp 
Ms. Esp noted her report had been submitted with the packet.  She explained to the Board 

that staff has been extremely busy in helping the Health District in responding to COVID-19, 
spending a significant amount of time helping with response, disease investigation, and testing 
functions.  During all that staff has continued working on EMS activities, such as maintaining 
and keeping up on the Strategic Plan, update of the MCI and its annexes, and continuing to 
produce data reports.  Ms. Esp offered to answer any questions.  

Acting Chair Krutz stated to Ms. Esp that the Board was certainly appreciative of all the 
work that she and her staff were doing to help support the COVID response.  
______________________________________________________________________________ 
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6. Presentation and possible approval of the EMS Oversight Program FY19 Mid-Year 
Data Report (For possible action) 
Anastasia Gunawan 
Ms. Gunawan thanked the Board for reviewing the FY2020 mid-year data report and asked if 

anyone had questions for her.  
Mr. Brown moved to approve the EMS Oversight Program FY19 Mid-Year Data 

Report and Dr. Michelson seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.   
______________________________________________________________________________ 
7. *Presentation of the Washoe County Regional Communications Interoperability 

Working Group 
Adam Heinz  
Mr. Heinz, Executive Director, Integrated Health for REMSA, introduced himself to the 

Board and began by opening a PowerPoint presentation (Exhibit B).  He explained that REMSA 
had solicited the local regional partners to come together to talk about interoperability and 
communications, topics that everyone is aware has opportunity to view and be done differently.  
On the fourth of June, REMSA hosted an event to open dialog on possible opportunities and 
where the partners would like to see those changes.  REMSA appreciated the attendance of 
executive leadership from the Washoe County Health District, Washoe County Sheriff’s Office, 
Reno-Tahoe International Airport fire/rescue, Sparks Fire Department, North Lake Tahoe Fire 
Department and Truckee Meadows Fire and Rescue.  The meeting lasted about two hours and 
centered around the CAD-to-CAD (C2C) project which they hope to see implemented within 
weeks, and Ms. Khimji would be providing an update on that later in the meeting.   

Mr. Heinz went on to explain that the ideal solution would be for the regional partners to 
look at some sort of unified platform that can provide seamless, timely transmission of 
communications.  Out of that they developed a draft goal that was sent back to the group, that 
essentially has the objectives of seeking regional partnerships among all emergency response 
agencies, guide local leadership towards regional CAD concept, seek funding opportunities, 
improve real-time information sharing, achieve regional resource location and availability, 
improve integration of management applications and decrease call transfer and call process 
times.  He opined everyone was a champion of those initiatives.  They hope that the individual 
stakeholders go back to their respective organizations and identify the right key players to begin 
to get momentum to work towards that.  With any luck they may begin to see some of the fruit of 
that work by the next EMSAB meeting.   
______________________________________________________________________________ 
8. *Regional Emergency Medical Services Authority Updates 

Adam Heinz 
Mr. Heinz explained that he would be providing the Board with highlights of some of the 

system enhancements and some of the efforts REMSA has been working on since February, 
while not overshadowing any of the regional partners.  He was aware that every jurisdiction has 
been busy trying to work through different challenges during that time.   

Mr. Heinz reminded the Board that REMSA has a position in the Regional Incident 
Management Team, and has some history, starting with H1N1, with logistics and planning.  
Because of that, REMSA was in the position of being able to donate many different items of PPE 
to some local fire, police and health care agencies.  In addition, they have increased access to 
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their Nurse Health Line, after seeing an increase in calls of almost 300% at the beginning of the 
pandemic.  The Health Line provided access to people who did not know what to do, they did not 
have emergencies and did not need to call 9-1-1, but obviously they needed guidance.  The 
nurses were key, and REMSA was able to recruit and get that up and running.   

Mr. Heinz noted REMSA had partnered with Washoe County to stand up a 24-hour 
Community Triage Line, which citizens from the community can call and go through a risk 
assessment, and be guided to either access a community resource, have them have speak to 
someone at the Nurse Health Line should their complaint need additional assessment, or even get 
them over to 9-1-1.  At times patients were calling, they did not know who to call, and they were 
gasping for air and the call staff were able to get them over to our medically trained dispatchers 
to get an ambulance out.  It was a successful partnership.  Since March REMSA has taken over 
21,000 calls.   

Mr. Heinz went on to explain that REMSA is staffing and working with the Health District 
on having their EMTs collect nasopharyngeal swabs to test homebound citizens.  They have also 
worked directly with the Resort Association.  REMSA’s medically-trained dispatchers conduct 
influenza-like screenings on all calls and communicate that information to the responders and 
response partners so that they are armed with that information when they arrive on scene with 
somebody that is suspected of a disease that potentially could be transmitted to them.   

Mr. Heinz noted that REMSA had continued with its education activities, keeping the future 
of EMS in mind.  When the pandemic started, they had two options, put what they were doing on 
hold or work through different ways of being able to provide it.  Very quickly their educators 
went to a distance learning platform.  Since then approved mechanisms have been put into place 
to ensure student health and safety so that they can come back on campus.  He was proud to 
report that they had just graduated nine new paramedics into the system and 100% of them 
passed their national exam on the first try.  He opined it was something that REMSA was proud 
of, the students should be proud of and the community should be proud of, considering first-pass 
success rates are usually at 78%.   

Mr. Heinz pointed out that making sure that the employees are healthy, and fit for duty every 
day by deploying a virtual Vivify app.  If they are not it alerts management and then they take 
the appropriate measures.  One of those measures included revamping the employee uniform 
procedure.  One of the concerns brought forward by staff included concerns about bringing the 
virus home to their families.  A uniform practice was implemented very quickly that allows for 
them to change on the premises, lockers were built, and REMSA partnered with a professional 
laundering service so that those chances could be eliminated, or at least minimized.   

Mr. Heinz stated that another aspect of that concern is that management has to ensure that 
their employees are safe and healthy and are being taking care of so that they can continue to 
take care of our community.  Since the beginning of this, they have had 134 employees go out 
because of an exposure or symptom.  Some of those on-duty, some of them off-duty.  Only four 
of them came back positive with COVID-19.  He thanked the Health District for working with 
them to ensure they get the quickest turnaround times at the Nevada State Lab so that they can 
get that information and act on it as necessary.  He credited the low infection numbers to the 
efficacy of training and PPE. 

Mr. Heinz stated he was excited to talk about some of their system enhancements, starting 
with the drivers for them.  He acknowledged previous comments made on the topic.  He also 
acknowledged that the ideal situation for change was for the region to get groups together, sit 
down, and have the conversations.  REMSA is aware that responsible businesses and 
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organizations are vested in taking care of the community and patients.  But he pointed out that 
REMSA needed to remain nimble and flexible and be ready to adapt at a moment’s notice.  They 
have a history of providing innovative solutions to navigating patients, one example being the 
Nurse Health Line.  The Nurse Health Line, which has been in this community for over five 
years, started as an Innovation grant.  That was new to the United States.  It was being used 
outside the United States for decades, but inside the United States it was something new.  They 
continue to progress and grow it.  And it is extremely safe.   

Mr. Heinz went on to say that no one more than REMSA, it is their business, to ensure the 
safety and provide compassionate, clinically excellent, competent care to the community.  He 
assured that everything that is proposed, some of which are in practice now, some of which are 
not, is with that in mind.  He began by pointing out that some of those drivers include the new 
norm.  He felt everyone was waiting for COVID to get over and everything getting back to 
normalcy.  The reality is that is not going to happen anytime foreseeably soon.  We can 
obviously take different measures to try and reduce the impact, but it really is up to us to ensure 
that we are ready.  And REMSA is always ready.  And what we have seen, is that in April and 
March REMSA and healthcare in general saw record low call volumes.  Many people, for 
different reasons, were not calling 9-1-1.  They were not presenting to the emergency department 
(ED).  Some of it was fear that they might get COVID, some of it was that people were out of 
jobs so they did not have insurance so they were not calling, whatever the reason was, they saw 
record-low volume, similar to almost a decade ago.  Shortly after, they began to see a change and 
shift, with more and more people calling.  Some of those they surmise because businesses 
reopened, so people are engaging in going out and not sheltering in place anymore.  REMSA 
always sees a seasonality, typically surrounding special events, but warm weather draws people 
to get out, be active, and so they see more injuries.   

Mr. Heinz went on to explain that, in addition, they are currently seeing a shift in the insured 
and payer mix.  The primary reason why some of that drives why they would see more people is 
the lack of access to entry-level care, such as a primary physician.  This may cause patients to 
wait longer to get help, causing acuity changes.  They have seen this increase in the number of 
patients that are accessing 9-1-1 over the last few weeks.  Specifically, over the last 12 weeks, 
they have hit something we call system overload, or seeing a surge.  This would be typically be 
an hour of the day, and there is no predictability.  Occasionally they will see two times the 
standard deviation of their normal call pattern.  He was pleased to report they have mechanisms 
in place to ensure that that patient gets first response.   

Mr. Heinz noted that one public comment referenced their request for mutual aid.  He 
pointed out that mutual aid is something that REMSA uses when somebody is experiencing a 
life-threatening emergency, like a big fire, where fire agencies would call in additional resources 
from their surrounding area to help.  REMSA does that without hesitation to ensure the patient 
gets care right away.  that does happen and they are very thankful for the partners in supporting 
that initiative.  But year over year, it is a 40% increase in the number of times that that happens.  
They are aware that throughout the year there are times where there are surges, and there are 
built in mechanisms to handle them.  But what they have seen recently is 20 times, in the last 12 
weeks, that has happened, whereas, during the nine weeks before that, it only happened three 
times.  There is an unpredictable pattern of volume.  And many of these patients are subacute.  
They are calling with complaints like sore throat or complaints of a behavioral emergency that 
has no complications.  The fire-first response partners have rightfully and appropriately said they 
were not going to respond to these calls, they were going to save their trained personnel and 
apparatus to respond to life-threatening emergencies.   
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Mr. Heinz stated that part of the premise of moving forward with some of these initiatives is 
rooted in trying to match the right level of care for the right patient, which they feel they can do 
very safely.  In addition, members of the workforce are getting ill or may have contact with an 
infected person and must be put out on quarantine until their test results come back.  The way in 
which they manage patients today is in constant evolution.  The model of responding an 
ambulance with the highest level of credentialed person, a paramedic, lights and sirens across 
town, is a 30-year-old model.  Another driver of change is the safety of crews and the public.  
Some of these decisions are sensible, sensical decisions, and rooted in safety.  Going lights and 
sirens to a call to stage in the area for 20 or 30 minutes, is in nobody’s interest.  Every time they 
turn on those lights, and every time they ask for the privilege of going through a light, and asking 
the citizens to pull to the right, they had better make sure that they are doing that with the 
intention that somebody is experiencing a life-threatening emergency on the other end.  And that 
is part of the premise of some of these changes.   

Mr. Heinz displayed a picture of a diagram or Rubric, created by the International Academy 
of Emergency Dispatch, which calls out non-linear response levels.  It is an internationally 
accepted, industry-standard way of trying to appropriate resources.  It is used by thousands and 
thousands of agencies across the world to determine what level of service should be going to 
what calls.  It goes without saying that it is based on the information received from the caller.  If 
the caller calls stating they have a sore throat but no chest pain, they are not short of breath or 
bleeding, it gets assigned either an Alpha, Bravo, Charlie, Delta, Echo determinant, utilizing the 
Rubric.  It provides high, high specificity and sensitivity and is evidence based, having been used 
on thousands and thousands of calls.  It analyzes the continuity of care to see what the predictor 
of the clinical outcome of these individuals is and what should they safely do in an urban, 
suburban or rural environment, to be able to associate an appropriate response.  REMSA has 
reviewed their internal data and evidence that is available to the world.  The Rubric was 
developed based on industry practices to guide responders how to make the decisions that these 
patients can safely be handled by an intermediate life support ambulance without going lights 
and sirens.  This model shows them where that selection comes from.   

Mr. Heinz went on to discuss some of the enhancements, only a few of which currently exist.  
They anticipate that they will be moving forward with most of them in August and over the next 
eight weeks.  The first will be the introduction of BLS units.  BLS units are staffed by an EMT, 
there is no paramedic, and will be primarily focusing on transporting patients from hospital to 
hospital.  One of the bottlenecks of our system is our hospital partners are extremely busy and 
part of the continuity of transitioning of patients is to ensure that we get that patient that may be 
up in the medical floor to the skilled nursing facility or the patient waiting to go to the behavioral 
health hospital out of the emergency room so our crews can offload a patient from the 9-1-1 
system and reduce transfer delays.  So that is key, and not really thought of.   

Mr. Heinz stated another change would expand the utilization of intermediate life support.  
So some of the targeted determinants, some of which are being handled by our Nurse Health 
Line, in addition to some other identified determinants that our medical directors and medical 
leadership have gone through, many of those are patients that are complaining of subacute 
complaints such as the sore throat, the cough, the fever from the pandemic protocol, patients that 
are experiencing behavioral health emergencies, and assaults.  Interestingly, when we look at the 
number of times we go out on an assault and battery, it is almost a cancellation rate of about 70% 
of the time our ambulances respond, many times lights and sirens, we stage in the area awaiting 
our law enforcement partners to clear that scene to make sure it is safe, and we render first aid to 
that person and clear.  These are the type of calls we are talking about.  We are not talking about 



August 6, 2020 Emergency Medical Services Advisory Board Minutes 
Page 9 of 13 

 

supplementing an ALS advanced-practice skilled provider for those patients that make a 
difference, like a chest pain patient maybe having a stroke.  That is a cardiac arrest.  Those 
resources now, instead of being on a call providing basic first aid, will be more available to 
respond to those calls where we can make a difference.  That is the premise of this, that is a 
driver.   

Mr. Heinz explained another change would be to update the 9-1-1 ALS units’ staffing 
configurability.  This currently is within the confines of the franchise, but historically they have 
always had EMT intermediates or advanced EMTs.  That just allows for more people to be on 
their bench when they have employees that are out sick or because of quarantine.  REMSA also 
faces a recruiting challenge because most surrounding states do not recognize advanced EMTs.  
That is unique to Nevada.  The purpose of an advanced EMT is for frontier areas that do not have 
paramedics to be able to provide a member that can gap between a skilled paramedic and an 
EMT.   

Mr. Heinz stated that REMSA has started utilizing Telehealth and they have observed great 
success with the number of patients that have been referred to a provider and be able to be 
treated in the comfort of their home.  A secondary benefit is freeing up an ambulance to be 
available for a life-threatening emergency or taking patients to alternative destinations, again 
freeing up the hospitals for those emergencies.  Along with that, they have begun suspending 
emergent responses to stand by in the area.  This was a similar practice many of the fire partners 
currently do, is, is once there is a notification that there is a standby in the area, depending upon 
the distance in which they are traveling and a lot of the call information, they will continue to 
respond, just not going to respond lights and sirens and risk the public’s safety as well as their 
employees’ safety.  The goal is to reduce the number of lights and sirens responses with high 
cancellation rates.  For example, if they respond and are cancelled 70% of the time, yet they have 
responded through intersections lights and sirens, they are reviewing how they can reduce that 
risk and match it safely for patients.   

Mr. Heinz said he was excited to launch was the introduction of Advance Practice 
paramedics.  These men and women are going to have additional training from REMSA’s 
medical directors, physicians, and clinical team to begin to provide industry-leading, cutting 
edge treatment out in the field for calls that they believe are considered “hot” calls.  Examples 
include acute calls, such as patients in cardiac arrest, pediatric drownings, where staff needs 
additional help.  Having an advanced care provider there is going to make a difference.  In 
addition, having them respond to calls may mean an ambulance is not needed to transport that 
patient, freeing it up for critical emergencies.  He provided an example of a victim of a car fire 
who was not injured but needed a cool resting place while he waited for a ride from a friend.  
REMSA used a quick response vehicle instead of an ambulance for that.  He reiterated that these 
changes were, in REMSA’s opinion, very sensible, and would increase availability of ALS units, 
strategically adding additional capacity in the community, not taking anything away.   

Mr. Heinz displayed a graph downloaded from an independent system, their analytics 
software, that displayed a crosswalk on the side illustrating the magnitude of the number of 
complaints that are coming in, 36 being their pandemic protocol.  When somebody calls and they 
feel they may have COVID-19, with a sore throat, cough, fever, that is the protocol dispatch is 
going on.  For the last five months that has been the predominant protocol and complaint for in 
Washoe County.  If the person has other complaints such as chest pain, shortness of breath, or 
are unconscious or are altered, they are handled differently, they are handled by the advanced 
level providers, our ALS units.   
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Mr. Heinz noted that falls were another area that they were targeting, along with psychiatric 
and behavioral emergencies, assault and sexual assault.  These are low-acuity, non-emergent 
calls and are limited to a geographic area.  He reiterated that currently, any available type of 
ambulance was responding to any kind of call.  These are very specific and purposefully targeted 
determinants that we know, based on retrospective data, the intervention rate is extremely low.  
REMSA’s intention, their purpose, is to begin to start this within the McCarran loop.  I share this 
because, again, our intent is to continue to provide and contribute to the health of the 
communities we serve every day through compassionate, innovative and patient-centered care.  
That is really one of the things that has helped us through the years, continuing to be nimble, and 
continuing to be agile, and during an unprecedented global pandemic, we must think outside the 
box.  He opined that these are things that REMSA can do locally that are safe for patients and 
make sense. 

Mr. Macaluso noted the slide that showed the Rubric for the non-linear response level 
evidence-based tool used to determine the appropriateness of the response.  The way he viewed it 
was the cornerstone of this whole work, because if you can, through evidence, determine that 
this, or these calls deserve or need this kind of response, then you can start to parse out the kind 
of services that you are providing.  He asked to what degree, and what is their method, by which 
they are assuring that the dispatcher is using it appropriately so that there is some integrated 
reliability and consistency, and they can be certain that, over time, the process will not devolve 
to where the evidence-based tool is still being utilized but it is not being followed through an 
evidence-based process.   

Mr. Heinz acknowledged that one of Mr. Macaluso’s experiences is in quality assurance.  All 
REMSA’s emergency medical dispatchers have medical training, so either they are EMTs or 
paramedics.  Some of them work in the field, some of them do not, and some of them have that 
history.  This is a very algorithmic process, so it does not allow for a lot of subjectivity, and they 
receive training on that.  In addition, they have an Emergency Medical Dispatcher Quality 
Assurance Officer that is assigned to specifically dispatch.  Receiving training using a 
standardized review process through the International Academy, they use a system called ProQA 
which is the online software version that puts it into a software for review.  These calls are 
selected at a random percent, based on the call volume.  Compliance is reported to the 
International Academy.  There are different ranges of things in which the person is provided 
feedback, that could be something that would not have changed the determinant, so they may 
have asked a question incorrectly but they still answered it, so it’s identical.  It is not correct to 
ask “do you have shortness of breath” if the system requires the question to be phrased as “are 
you not breathing normally.”  The question must be answered exactly.  But if it did not change 
the determinant level then it may be inconsequential.  They report that to the International 
Academy every month.  REMSA is an accredited Center of Excellence, and part of that is 
requiring a very robust quality assurance process.  It is followed every other month through their 
medical dispatch committee, their medical director Dr. Jenny Wilson is the physician over that.  
She is very vested, and when she came on to REMSA she did not have, physicians in general do 
not have a lot of experience with medical dispatch protocols.  She went to the National 
Association of Emergency Medical Physicians.  Part of that medical director boot camp was 
exactly this.  This Rubric came up, and this was pointed to as this industry standard to ensure that 
we are doing what we say we are doing, we are doing it safe for patients, and then our quality 
assurance team ensures that they are doing what they say they are doing.  That is REMSA’s 
process.  

Mr. Heinz added that they are also subject to external audits.  Every time they reapply for 
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accreditation, they are required to send large, random samples of the calls they have queued, to 
perform quality assurance audits.  During the last two accreditation cycles in which he served as 
the executive in charge of that division they have received exemplary marks, and they have been 
asked to be a mentor site for many agencies. 

Dr. Michelson commented, regarding everything that had been said, he felt that nothing but 
appropriate concerns, actions and reactions, both by the initial public comment and by Mr. Heinz 
and REMSA had been shared.  He opined that by definition, anything that is a system is 
dynamic, and has to be.  However, something like an agreement would suggest something that is 
more static, and an agreement, in turn, has requirements that must be adhered to, and part of that 
is certainly communication.  The pandemic has asked a lot of the EMS system.  If suddenly there 
was new building material that was more flammable that was released into the building market, 
the fire system would experience a drastic, sudden change.  In that same regard though, as the 
fire system has, in recent years, both asked for and chosen more responsibility for EMS 
transport, all parties need to continue with communication, awareness and accountability and the 
actions and changes need to be monitored.  He reiterated that both the public comment and 
REMSA’s presentation were on par for what the community is experiencing, and all parties 
should continue to be diligent and ask for clarity and transparency from each other.   
______________________________________________________________________________ 
9. Board Requests:

A. *Briefing on operational administrative analysis of the Reno Fire Department conducted
by the Center for Public Safety Management
TBD
Ms. Esp noted that Chief Cochran was originally going present on this item, requested by

the Board at the last meeting.  He did ask if the Board would still like to hear a presentation at 
this meeting and if they would like it to be more EMS-focused and be presented in November 
instead of today. 

Mr. Dick clarified he had requested the briefing on the assessment and analysis that was 
done regarding the EMS recommendations from the report.  He opined that it was unfortunate 
that the Board was not getting that at this time as requested, because the report becomes more 
dated as more time elapses.  He still felt it was appropriate to get a briefing on this report. 

Acting Chair Krutz concurred and stated the item would be continued effectively onto the 
next meeting agenda.   
B. *City of Reno and REMSA CAD-to-CAD Implementation Project Update

Rishma Khimji
Ms. Khimji indicated the summary would be brief, as movement with the vendors and

their partner team at REMSA came to a little bit of a stall earlier this year due to some code 
changes that were required to ensure that they all had the accurate functionality available.  
They were anticipating engaging with some testing in the next three weeks or so.  Reno’s 
understanding was that they were waiting for the REMSA team to do some code updates on 
their side.  As soon as those pieces are in place, they will resume Round 3 of testing again 
with REMSA, and after that, if the testing this time successfully passes, then they can start 
looking at when the system can be implemented into production.   

Mr. Krutz opined it was safe to assume that this item would also be on the next meeting 
agenda as well, and they hoped to hear some good results.   
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______________________________________________________________________________ 
10.*Board Comment 

Dr. Michelson requested they come back in three months in regard to the changes in 
priority of calls and the effect of those, whether that be not only from REMSA but also from 
the other components of the ILA that may be affected.  He acknowledged they had only 
commented on four calls, but had transported one of them, which translated into 25 percent.  
He opined the Board should continue to receive information on the actions and reactions that 
are being made to make sure that if someone changes their position it does not affect others in 
the ILA.  In line with the concerns of the public comment earlier, the response and changes by 
REMSA, as they are the region’s primary EMS transport, he felt they were somewhat due to 
make changes on their own, but again, they should be clear and accountable to the effect of 
those changes.   

Acting Chair Krutz opined that made a lot of sense and also that he would like to see the 
agenda fashioned so each fire service agency has the opportunity to present on its own so that 
the meeting can move from the public comment forum that we are in today to a more balanced 
discussion. 

Mr. Macaluso stated, to Dr. Michelson’s point, he felt the more the region should drive 
those conversations through data and analytics rather that anecdotal information, although that 
is important, he opined it was equally important, if not more so, that they have the data to 
demonstrate the efficacy of those changes, so when we have these conversations going 
forward, we have some evidence to demonstrate that it is working the way we intend, or it is 
not.  He requested that that be considered as part of those conversations going forward. 

______________________________________________________________________________ 
11. *Public Comment 

Mr. Dunn stated he had submitted comments via email for Item 9a, which had evidently 
been postponed until November, our public response to the City of Reno CPSM study 
(Exhibit C).  He requested that they be added for the public record for the next meeting.  
Regarding Item 9b, C2C and some other issues have been addressed in the Tri-Data report 
from 2012.  It was now 2020 and they would very much like to see C2C and some other 
technologies added to help the region have a more functional EMS system moving forward 
for the future.   

Mr. Nolan stated they certainly appreciated the presentation by Adam and REMSA.  He 
had reported more information in the presentation than the one presented to the Board of 
Health for their deliberation.  It was still unclear if they had approved or did not need to 
approve the actions by REMSA.  He reiterated they had collectively heard from the leadership 
of each of the area fire departments that this was impacting them.  And although Mr. Dunn 
provided you with information regarding four calls, they have been experiencing several 
aberrancies in the call dispatching and our responses since REMSA’s implementation of the 
changes.  He requested the Board to collectively ask the Board of Health to ask REMSA to 
cease and desist.  If that did not occur, he asked if the Board would request that the agencies 
have a meeting, collectively with the fire departments and REMSA, to review what they are 
doing, which is a unilateral decision which we still do not know the full implications of.  He 
emphasized they had a right, a need and an obligation, on behalf of the citizens that each of 
these departments serve, to be able to know what their response mode was going to be, as it 
was impacting them right now.  He acknowledged there was a limitation on what the Board 
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can do and what its function is, but your ability to communicate with the Board of Health on 
this issue and relaying the fire department’s sense of urgency with this would be very much 
appreciated.   

______________________________________________________________________________ 
12. Adjournment

Acting Chair Krutz adjourned the meeting at 10:11 a.m.



RFD’S PUBLIC COMMENT AT THE 8/6/2020 EMSAB MEETING 

This is Dennis Nolan, EMS Division Chief with the Reno Fire Department. 

I have been asked to read these statements into the record on behalf of the Reno Fire Department and a copy of the 
comments will be provided for that purpose. 

REMSA and its subcontractor RASI are the exclusive ambulance franchisee for Washoe County, as agreed to by the 
local governments of Washoe County, and the cities of Reno and Sparks in the Interlocal Agreement. To that end, 
REMSA is subservient to the municipalities, to which they are contracted to provide services to. 

REMSA recently informed the Washoe County District Board of Health (DBOH), of its intentions to unilaterally, change 
its response and staffing model as well as an unspecified number of EMD dispatch determinants.  It is the collective 
belief by the area’s three major fire departments that this could have a significant impact on both patient care as well 
as on fire department resources.  This is an unprecedented move by the franchisee as not only was there no attempt 
to communicate or cooperate with the other regional emergency medical service providers but, when asked to meet 
collectively with the fire departments representatives they emphatically refused the request.  Only after the fire 
department persistence did they agree to meet individually with fire department representatives, which resulted in 
the same response, paraphrased: “thanks for your input but we are still doing what we want to do”. 

REMSA has in a letter provided to the DBOH, implied that they are doing this in conformity with the Governor’s 
Declaration of Emergency #11 and federal Emergency Medical Services Crisis Standards of Care.  In review of these 
directives, we believe that REMSAs actions, which they have already begun to initiate, do not meet the intent or 
thresholds therein required to implement such drastic modifications. In fact in the preamble/overview of the Crisis 
Standards of Care, the first item under General Considerations/Communications  states” Changes to standards of care 
should be communicated to the public in a proactive, honest, transparent and accountable manner”.  In fact, the 
actions taken by the franchisee are contradictory to each of these tenants.  These recommendations were brought to 
the members of the DBOH without any forewarning and opposition to them was limited to the Public Comment part 
of the meeting.  In fact on face value, the proposed actions appear to violate both the Interlocal Agreement and the 
Franchise Agreement. 

The Reno Fire Department implores the EMS Advisory Board to request of the District Board of Health to notify 
REMSA to cease and desist with its plans to unilaterally alter or modify its current response model and or changing 
any EMD dispatch determinants until such a time as;   

• REMSA formally and collectively meets  with all area Fire Departments to discuss their proposed changes and
the impact they will have on patient care and fire department responses to medical emergencies.,

• Further, we would request that the DBOH provide the EMS Oversight Committee the resources it needs to
competently accomplish its purpose of overseeing the franchise.  This would include the ability to hire an
independent auditors, if necessary, to review any assertion and or data provided by REMSA which otherwise
implies the need to alter their response model or change any EMD determinant.

• Additionally, the Reno Fire Department would formally request the District Attorney review the proposals
made by REMSA and determine whether they violate any part of the Franchise Agreement.

The RFD requests that this issue be prioritized as an agenda item before the DBOH at their next regularly scheduled 
meeting and that public testimony be permitted in an open and transparent forum. 

EXHIBIT A



REMSA
Pandemic System Enhancement 

Updates
Dean Dow, President / CEO

Adam Heinz, Executive Director of Integrated Health

Always Ready
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Our Efforts
Commitment to our Community, our Response Partners & our Employees

Always Ready



Always Ready

REMSA Health Pandemic Response Efforts
• Regional Incident Management Team
• Logistics Planning

• 2,000 N-95 Masks to Long-term care facilities, fire & police departments

• Expanded Access to our Nurse Health Line
• 300% increase in the number of calls

• Washoe County / REMSA Community Triage Line
• Over 21,000 calls since March



Always Ready

REMSA Health Pandemic Response Efforts
• EMTs staffing Washoe County Collection Site
• Health District & Nevada Resort Association to Develop an Emerging

Infectious Disease Plan
• REMSA’s medically trained dispatchers have performed over 4,000 ILI

screenings
• REMSA Education launched distance learning & in person safety

measures



Always Ready

REMSA Health Pandemic Response Efforts
• Deployed virtual employee health screening through Vivify
• Revamped our employee uniform procedure
• 134 employees out due to exposure or symptoms

• Only 4 diagnosed with COVID-19



REMSA
EMS System Enhancements

Always Ready



System Enhancement Drivers

• Organizations are working to adapt to the ”new norm.”
• Businesses Opening
• Warm Weather
• Shift in insured & access to primary care

• System Call Surges (System Overload)
• 40% increase same time last year
• 20 times in past 12 weeks

• Workforce Illness & Quarantine
• The way we manage patient access to health care continues to evolve
• Safety of our crews & the public

Safely Matching the Right Level of Care for the Right Patient



System Enhancement Drivers



EMS System Enhancements

• Introduction of Basic Life Support Units (BLS)
• Expand the utilization of Intermediate Life Support Units (ILS)
• Update 911 ALS unit staffing configuration to include EMTs with Paramedics
• Introduction of Telehealth and promote Alternative Destinations for appropriate,

low acuity patients.
• Suspend emergent ambulance responses to “standby in the area” calls for

assaults, batteries and behavioral health emergencies until law enforcement has
an officer enroute.

• Reduce the number of lights and siren responses to calls for service with high
cancellation rates. (e.g. Assaults, Behavioral Health)

• Introduce Advanced Practice Paramedics on Quick Response Vehicles

Strategically Adding Additional Capacity into our Community



Always Ready

36 –Pandemic 
17- Falls
25- Psychiatric / Behavioral
4- Assault / Sexual Assault

• Low Acuity, Non-Emergent
• Limited Geographic Area



Always Ready



www.remsahealth.com
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EPIDEMIOLOGY AND PUBLIC HEALTH PREPAREDNESS 
1001 East Ninth Street, Reno, Nevada 89512 
EPHP Office: 775-326-6055   I   Fax: 775-325-8130   I   washoecounty.us/health 
Serving Reno, Sparks and all of Washoe County, Nevada. Washoe County is an Equal Opportunity Employer. 

STAFF REPORT 
EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES ADVISORY BOARD 

MEETING DATE:  February 4, 2021 

TO: EMS Advisory Board Members 
FROM: Anastasia Gunawan, EMS Statistician 

agunawan@washoecounty.us  
SUBJECT: Ratification of Unanimous Vote in Favor of Item #6 from August 6, 2020 EMSAB 

Meeting Regarding Approval of the EMS Oversight Program FY20 Mid-Year Data 
Report. 

SUMMARY 

The purpose of this agenda is to ratify the unanimous vote in favor of the approval of the EMS Oversight 
Program FY20 Mid-Year Data Report. 

PREVIOUS ACTION 

The EMS Advisory Board unanimously approved Item #6 from August 6, 2020 EMSAB Meeting 
without a clearly stated motion and vote to approve the ‘Fiscal Year 2020 Mid-Year Data Report’ by 
members of the EMS advisory board for the record.  

BACKGROUND 

EMS Statistician presented the EMS Oversight Program FY20 Mid-Year Data Report at the EMS 
Advisory Board Meeting held on August 6, 2020 entitled Presentation and possible approval of the 
EMS Oversight Program FY19 Mid-Year Data Report.  

FISCAL IMPACT 

There is no additional fiscal impact should the EMS Advisory Board ratify the unanimous approval of 
the EMS Oversight Program FY20 Mid-Year Data Report heard at the August 6, 2020 EMSAB 
Meeting.  

RECOMMENDATION 

Staff recommends the Board ratify the unanimous vote in favor of Item #6 from August 6, 2020 
EMSAB Meeting, Approval of the EMS Oversight Program FY20 Mid-Year Data Report.  

POSSIBLE MOTION 

ITEM 3B
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Page 2 of 2 

Should the Board agree with staff’s recommendation, a possible motion would be: “Ratify the 
Unanimous Vote in Favor of Item #6 from August 6, 2020 EMSAB Meeting, Approval of the EMS 
Oversight Program FY20 Mid-Year Data Report.” 



EPIDEMIOLOGY AND PUBLIC HEALTH PREPAREDNESS 
1001 East Ninth Street, Building B, Reno, Nevada 89512 
EPHP Office: 775-326-6055   I   Fax: 775-325-8130   I   washoecounty.us/health
Serving Reno, Sparks and all of Washoe County, Nevada. Washoe County is an Equal Opportunity Employer. 

STAFF REPORT 
REGIONAL EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES ADVISORY BOARD 

MEETING DATE:  February 4, 2021 

TO: Regional EMS Advisory Board Members 
FROM: Andrea Esp, PHP/EMS Program Manager 

775-326-6043, aesp@washoecounty.us 
SUBJECT: Program and Performance Data Updates 
_________________________________________________________________________________ 

Program Member Activities: 

The EMS Coordinator hosted the first EMS Task Force meeting at the end of December and the second 
meeting was held January 8. As of right now they plan to meet every two weeks. Their current goals 
are to understand the status of CAD to CAD system implementation and explore an interagency 
CQI/QA program. 

EMS Coordinator Vicky Olson’s last day was January 30, 2021.  Her replacement, Julie Hunter 
started January 25, 2021. 

The PHP and EMS Program Manager was appointment to the Nevada Resilience Advisory Committee 
and the TMCC Emergency Management/Homeland Security (EMHS) Advisory Board. 

The EMS statistician continues to provide data assistance to EMS partners in Washoe County.  The 
EMS statistician is facilitating data collection and analysis of EMS calls related to substance use, mental 
health, and behavioral health for the Washoe Regional Behavioral Health Policy Board with Regional 
Emergency Medical Services Authority (REMSA).  

The EMS Oversight Program is hosting weekly virtual updates with representatives from regional 
partners including REMSA, Reno Fire, Sparks Fire, and Truckee Meadows Fire Protection 
District. The weekly virtual updates play a significant role in improving communications between 
the EMS agencies and the Oversight Program. Each agency provides updates and collaboratively 
address specific challenges, concerns with the region’s EMS response, and operations.     

Revisions to the Mutual Aid Evacuation Agreement are underway. The first revision meeting was 
held August 6th. Training on the MAEA was conducted at Life Care Center of Reno on October 
19th.  

Northern Nevada Medical Center (NNMC) opened a free-standing Emergency Department to the 
community on Monday, August 31, 2020. It is located on Northwest McCarran and is the first free 
standing Emergency Department in Washoe County. The EMS Coordinator and Statistician 
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conducted a site visit and radio check with the Nurse Supervisor Kristine Strand on September 11, 
2020.  

Strategic Planning for the EMS program has been put on hold due to the program and partners 
being focused on COVID-19.  Discussions regarding CQI and QA have been ongoing. 

Data Performance Reports: 

Requestor Summary of request Date of 
request Request completed 

Truckee Meadows 
Fire Protection 
District  

Number of matched 
TMFPD/REMSA Incidents 
meeting REMSA’s ILS ambulance 
criteria in TMFPD jurisdiction – 
August 2020 

10/12/2020 10/19/2020 

Truckee Meadows 
Fire Protection 
District  

Number of matched 
TMFPD/REMSA Incidents 
meeting REMSA’s ILS ambulance 
criteria in TMFPD jurisdiction – 
September 2020 

10/12/2020 10/29/2020 

Mass Gathering Applications or Events: 
As a result of COVID-19 there have been no mass gatherings. 
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 Department of Information Technology
MEMORANDUM 

DATE: October 16, 2020 

TO:   EMS Advisory Board Members 

FROM: Rishma Khimji, Director of Technology 

SUBJECT: Agenda Item 13.B. - CAD-to-CAD updates  

Item 13.B - City of Reno and REMSA CAD-to-CAD Implementation Project Update 

It is my pleasure to announce to the Board that the City of Reno and REMSA in consultation with our 
vendor partners have successfully completed a Functional Acceptance Testing demo of our CAD-to-CAD 
functionality.  Testing was conducted on October 15, 2020.  

Next steps include internal testing by each agency. Once internal testing is completed with our subject 
matter experts and our vendor partners, we will determine the appropriate Go-Live date. I will apprise the 
Board of our Go-Live date once it is scheduled.  

I greatly appreciate the Board’s continued support and patience as we work through this CAD-to-CAD 
project.  

Please do not hesitate to reach out to me if there are any additional comments, concerns or questions.  

Sincerely,  
Rishma Khimji 
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